

**REPORT TO:** 

**ENVIRONMENTAL & DEVELOPMENT** 

**AGENDA ITEM:** 

DATE OF

**MEETING:** 

**30 SEPTEMBER 2004** 

SERVICES COMMITTEE

CATEGORY: **DELEGATED** 

REPORT FROM:

COMMUNITY SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

OPEN:

**MEMBERS'** 

**CLLR K HARRINGTON (CHAIR -**

DOC:

**CONTACT POINT:** 

COMMUNITY SCRUTINY COMMITTEE)

**SUBJECT:** 

**CAR PARKING STUDY** 

REF:

WARD(S) AFFECTED: **ALL** 

**TERMS OF REFERENCE:** 

# 1.0 Recommendation

#### 1.1 It is recommended that:

- The initial findings of the car parking study be noted
- The Committee addresses the recommendations arising from the safety audit of town centre car parks at the earliest opportunity
- The Committee considers whether and how it would like to progress a more fundamental review of parking

## 2.0 Purpose of Report

- 2.1 The purpose of this report is to:
  - Outline the initial findings of a study of car parking undertaken by the Community Scrutiny Committee
  - Seek the views of the Committee on how it would like to progress this issue

### 3.0 Detail

## Background to the Study

- 3.1 In December 2003, the Community Scrutiny Committee decided to undertake a study of car parking in the district.
- 3.2 In order to 'scope' the study, a number of internal and external 'stakeholders' were asked for their views on range of issues including levels of provision, sustainable transport, community safety, links to the local economy, charging regimes, use by people with disabilities etc. The stakeholders comprised local businesses, Derbyshire Chamber of Commerce, SLM, Market Initiatives, Crime and Disorder Partnership, Parish Councils, Derbyshire Association of Local Councils, Derbyshire County Council, neighbouring Councils and Council members and managers,
- 3.3 The outcome of this consultation exercise was considered by the Community Scrutiny on 16 February 2004. At this meeting, the Committee also received contributions from the Area Traffic and Safety Officer (Derbyshire County Council), and the Police. (Minute Number CYS/42 contains further details.)
- 3.4 In May, the Committee received further information about the charging/enforcement regimes operated by neighbouring Councils along with the results of a safety audit of town centre car parks which has been undertaken by the Crime and Disorder Partnership Police Liaison Officer. (Minute Number CYC/53 refers.)

### **Initial Findings**

- 3.5 Work to date has highlighted a number of issues. These include:
  - Information on car park usage is out of date and does not include the views of car park users (especially older people and people with disabilities).
    Derbyshire County Council has offered to help with a new survey, the cost of which would have to be met by the District Council
  - Neighbouring Councils operate a variety of charging and enforcement regimes. Arrangements for enforcing on street and off street parking arrangements need to be 'joined up', if they are going to be effective.
  - The prevalence of local parking issues in various parts of the district (identified by Members and Parish Councils). These focus on the general shortage of off street places (especially for visitors to local attractions), indiscriminate on street parking, parking near to schools and the abuse of spaces allocated to people with disabilities. In Swadlincote, the need for more spaces for Leisure Centre users was also highlighted.
  - The need to link consideration of parking issues to the wider policy agenda sustainability, public transport, land use planning, economic regeneration etc

- The need to address the recommendations in the safety audit of town centre car parks. A copy of the audit is attached at Annexe A.
- There is a lack of clarity at officer level over responsibility for the strategic aspects of parking matters.

### Meeting with the Vice Chair

- 3.6 The Community Scrutiny Committee met with the Vice Chair of this Committee to discuss the study and the main issues arising on 26 July 2004.
- 3.7 This report represents the agreed outcome of that meeting.

#### Conclusions

- 3.9 Parking is an important issue, which impacts on everyone who lives and works in South Derbyshire or who visits the area's attractions.
- 3.10 It is evident from the work that already been undertaken that the issue has a number of aspects, many of which are inter related.
- 3.11 A fundamental review is likely to require significant (and may be additional) resources, especially if it is supported by detailed survey work and in depth consultation with local people, businesses and public bodies like the Police and the County Council. This means that it is necessary to have, at the outset, a clear understanding of the scope of the review, the review process and the expected outcomes.
- 3.12 The Community Scrutiny Committee recognises that responsibility for car parking rests with this Committee and does not wish to prescribe a way forward. However, if assistance is required from Scrutiny, there will need to be an agreed project brief.
- 3.13 There is a need to address the recommendations from the safety audit of town centre parks at the earliest opportunity.
- 3.14 Finally, the Committee would like to thank Cllr Taylor for attending the meeting and for his helpful contribution

## 4.0 Financial Implications

4.1 These will need to be determined in the light of a decision on how the Committee wishes to proceed.

## Town car parks, Swadlincote

I attended the following car parks in my role as a crime reduction officer and have the following comments and recommendations to make:

#### 1.Leisure centre car park

The bushes on the perimeter need to be trimmed down as there is no natural surveillance and the bushes are causing hiding places for thieves to be bale to carry out their crime unseen. All planting of bushes should be of low level. Centre of the Car Park planting consider thorny berberis bushes to prevent people hiding in these areas.

All trees should be pruned to a minimum height of 2m, thereby maintaining a clear vision around the car park. Trees when fully grown should not mask light columns, CCTV cameras or become climbing aids.

There is CCTV on the car park but this is due to be upgraded and will improve security.

The adjacent car park that is used for council employees, again the bushes need to be trimmed down.

### 2. Collingwood Car Park, Market St, Swadlincote

There are no bushes here and there is a level of lighting, this is to be subjected in the near future of having CCTV installed and will improve the security and reduce the fear of crime.

### 3.Bus Station Car Park, Civic Way,

There is due to be CCTV installed in the car park in the near future, The car park is well lit with traffic calming measures already installed.

### 4. Rink Drive Car Park.

This car park would benefit from CCTV installation. There is a good level of lighting and good natural surveillance.

## 5. Car Park rear of Lentons, off Civic Way, Swadlincote

The are below the recycling bins. There is a small-secluded corner, which is very dark and could be used to hide in. This area would benefit additional lighting. The car park would benefit from installation of CCTV.

Eileen Banton Sgt 1749 Crime reduction officer/Partnership Liaison Officer